Approved
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
December 17, 2014 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, December 17, 2014 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.            










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1
David Whitham Re: Old Home Day 2015 – Mr. Whitham informed the Board that Saturday, July 25, 2015 is the date that has been set for Old Home Day 2015. Mr. Whitham noted he has checked with surrounding Towns to make sure the date was not conflicting and requested a notice for Old Home Day be placed on the Town's web-site calendar. TA Veloski offered to discuss it with AA Jutton. 



     1.2 Eric Damato Re: Sand & Salt – Mr. Damato expressed concern with the sand & salt ratios being used on the Town's roads because he has never seen so much salt used before and asked if it could be lightened up on a little. Chair Ober suggested that Mr. Damato discuss his issues with the DPW Director. 





        1.3 Katy Wells Re: Annual Report, ZBA & Conservation Commission – Ms. Wells stated she was drafting the annual report submission for the Zoning Board and Wayne Elliott is listed as an Alternate but is now deceased. Ms. Wells asked the BOS how they would like to see that documented. Chair Ober replied they would need to think about it and get back to her. Ms. Wells noted the Zoning Board is also recommending Craig Davis to be reappointed as a member and Ralph Rathjen as an Alternate, both until 2018. TA Veloski stated the BOS has a list of re-appointments for the Conservation Commission from Katy in their meeting packets tonight. Ms. Wells recommended the BOS consider dedicating this year's Annual Report to Wayne Elliott because he was part of various boards/committees in Town. The BOS took Katy's recommendation under advisement. 









    



2.0  Chris Harkins Re: Complaint – The BOS reviewed a complaint dated 12/15/14 from Mr. Harkin that lives on 25 Contentment Road (private). Mr. Harkin asked if the Town's policy applies “per storm” because he usually gets all of his sand in one shot, to maintain 1,000 feet of the private road. Mr. Harkin explained that when he went to the highway garage to pick up the sand, he was told by a non DPW employee that it sounded like a personal problem and not the Towns, which he felt was way out of line. Chair Ober apologized to Mr. Harkin about the way he was treated and people should be treated with respect by our employees and our employees should also be treated with respect. Chair Ober stated however, the Town doesn't supply sand for private roads and usually property owner contracts with outside sources. Mr. Harkin replied less than three buckets would cover what he needs. Chair Ober informed Mr. Harkin that the Town has seen “abuses” in the past year and that is why the policy was established. Selectman Van Tassel noted the Town of Northfield only allows two buckets but exceptions to the rule have been made in the past. Mr. Harkins stated if the Board is worried about abuse, he would sign off on the amount he takes. Selectman Nickerson stated he has a 650 foot driveway, which he has someone sand but understands and also feels exceptions could be made. Selectman Nickerson suggested some of the sand be placed outside of the gate of the DPW. Director Bordeau replied there is no room but would help with monitoring and would need to ask the Swains about the piece of land across the street. Katy Wells noted the land is part of the Town's conservation easement and cannot be used in that manner. Chair Ober stated the Selectmen will work on a plan.         










3.0  CIP Committee – Road Inventory – Chair Ober explained the CIP Committee (CIPC) has been invited to the meeting tonight because a Town resident suggested having the CIPC being in charge of drafting a road inventory/plan, so they would know what the funding looks like. Chair Ober noted the Master Plan says the Transportation Infrastructure Program Committee (TIPC) should be the committee in charge. Katy Wells stated she had sent an e-mail to the BOS indicating that the road inventory belongs with the TIPC but if some of the CIPC Members want to come forward to be on the TIPC...okay. Chair Ober asked if any of the members wanted to be part of the TIPC. Nina Gardner replied she surely does not, this is not her area of expertise but there are others present that know how to build & manage roads. Katy Wells stated Johnny Van Tassel had a plan and a dollar figure needs to be attached to those roads, which the CIPC hasn't had in the past and were making an educated guess, at best. Chair Ober suggested the TIPC be reinstated and made up of one member from the CIPC, one member of the Budget Committee, the DPW Director, the Town Planner and one Town resident. Mitch Lewis arrived later in the meeting and offered to serve on the TIPC. Jeff Jenkins informed the BOS that the problem in the past was the meeting schedule, due to Department Heads wanting daytime meetings and the other members having to work during the day.        












4.0  Police Department Presentation – Officer, Steve Houten – AA Dinitto, Lt. McIntosh, Sgt. Howe, Officer Terry, Officer Benoit, Sue Hankard, April Houten, Officer Boisvert, Mary Baxter, Trisha Thompson and Michael Nolan were present. Chief Hankard stated Officer Houten has been part of the department since February of 1996 and they were hired at the same time. Officer Houten was full-time until 2000 when he became the Command Sargent Major at the National Guard but remained part-time until July of 2014 and has now resigned. Chief Hankard stated Steve was his mentor because he came to the department with experience and learned a great deal from him. Officer Houten helped research & tried to organize a Regional SWAT Team back in 1999 but was turned down until after September 11th and now there is one. Chief Hankard presented Officer Houten with a retired wallet badge and a Sanbornton Police Association plaque. Chief Hankard thanked Steve for his service and asked him not to be a stranger.      







5.0  Public Hearing Re: Hawkers & Peddlers License Application and Permit – The Public Hearing was opened at 5:17 p.m. Mr. Drouin stated this would apply to gypsies and Chair Ober replied this would be for things like portable businesses. TA Veloski stated this would apply to people that would go door to door. Chair Ober noted the Board is trying to protect the older residents in Town and there have been past reports of vendors selling meat in Town out of a truck without any kind of validation of goods or the person selling the goods. Chair Ober closed the Public Hearing at 6:01 p.m. Chair Ober made a motion to enact the Hawkers & Peddlers License Application & Permit effective January 1, 2015. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.





    





  

6.0  Department of Public Works – update – Overtime – Roy Clark, Roger St. Jean and Norman Lemay were present. Director Bordeau informed the BOS that they feel they should get time and a half after 40 hours versus straight time because essentially the employees are losing out. Roger St. Jean explained that they are the same as the Police Department, highway has no option to call out and unlike the police, they no relief/replacement. Selectman Nickerson stated he was in favor of this until the Fire Department was included and time & a half is standard in most Towns.  Selectman Van Tassel stated he agrees with the DPW employees and feels the Fire Department should have a completely different policy because there is only one full-time employee. Selectman Van Tassel noted this wouldn’t happen all the time, there only eleven holidays.  Chair Ober made a motion to provide for time and a half on holidays for all public safety employees. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion. Fire Chief Dexter informed the BOS he has problems with holiday coverage and cannot find people to fill the schedule for those days. After brief discussion, Chair Ober withdrew her motion and Selectman Van Tassel withdrew his motion. Chair Ober made a motion that the Town pay DPW personnel time and a half on holidays when called in for an emergency.  Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion. The BOS reviewed the overtime budget line for highway. After another brief discussion, Chair Ober withdrew her motion and Selectman Van Tassel withdrew his motion.  Mrs. Van Tassel stated the BOS is not making a radical decision the money to fund time and a half was in the budget a few years ago before the policy was changed. Chair Ober made a motion to provide for time and a half on holidays for DPW employees, effective by Christmas. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Nickerson was opposed.   Chair Ober made a motion to provide for time and a half on holidays for scheduled Fire Department employees, effective by Christmas. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Nickerson was opposed. Budget – Director Bordeau explained the Laborer’s position is not appropriated at the right rate because he was still in the review period and the line should be increased to $1,104 dollars. Chair Ober made a motion to increase budget line #4312.110 by $1,104 dollars and the appropriate FICA & Medicare amounts. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Town Park Buildings – Director Bordeau stated there are two proposals to demolish the Town Park buildings, both are under $4K. Director Bordeau noted the steel beams are being cut to get some money back. The BOS agreed this would be okay. Salt & Sand – Director Bordeau reported the department has spent $39K on salt and $16K on sand but has approximately 2/3rds still in stock. Chair Ober replied that is about $53K spent and is just shy of half the total budget. Transfer Station – Director Bordeau informed the Board he has received a retirement notice from June Plummer and the loader has received some recent repairs, so the Town should be able to get 8-10 more years out of it. The BOS reviewed the retirement notice and lists from the employees of reasons why there is no storage space at the Transfer Station. Chair Ober made a motion to accept June Plummer’s retirement effective December 27, 2015. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.          









7.0  Building Permit Fees – Tabled until January.     










8.0 Old Business







     

  8.1 Employee Assistance Program (EAP) – Chair Ober will try to attend a conference call with Blue Cross & TA Veloski at 9:00 a.m. on Friday.  


    
  8.2 Insurance Update – TA Veloski stated a meeting is scheduled for tomorrow.

 
            
  



  

     

 

9.0  New Business 

     




       


  9.1
Septage Agreement – TA Veloski stated the BOS signed an agreement in 2009 that was good until 2014 but the new agreement has no end date and either party can terminate within 30 days. Chair Ober made a motion to sign the new Septage Agreement. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
          9.2 E-mail from Attorney Valley Re: Call back compensation – BOS to review. 
  9.3
Letter from Health Officer Tobin Re: Dearborn Road (Swain) – The BOS took under advisement. 





   


  9.4
Memo from TC/TC Davis Re: Tax Deed - 
The BOS took under advisement.
  9.5
Town Report – The BOS reviewed a revised bid that increased by $94 dollars for twenty spiral bound copies. Chair Ober made a motion to authorize the increase of $94 dollars for the Town Report bid from Keystone Press. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.





  9.6 Administrative Specialist – TA Velsoki provided the BOS with a break out of the Administrative Specialist’s duties and job description. TA Veloski noted it leaves one hour of time that is accounted for each week and the job description needs to be amended. Chair Ober asked why this information was provided. TA Veloski replied a Budget Committee member suggested dropping the line to $250 dollars, to only produce the Town Report. 









  9.7
Retention of BOS recordings & agendas – The Selectmen agreed to keep audio recording for no longer than one year and meetings agendas for no more than six months.  

10.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 












11.0 Accept donations under RSA 31:95 - Chair Ober made a motion to accept a $100 dollar donation to the Welfare Department for Sanbornton children from the Sanbornton Bay Circle of NHCHF. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. OPW Van Tassel expressed concern with how the funds would be filtered through her budget to be expended because before, donations went through the Food Pantry. TA Veoski & OPW Van Tassel to discuss further.     





 












12.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          12.1 12/03/14 approved minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the approved meeting minutes of December 3, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to amend the approved meeting minutes of December 3, 2014 with a correction to Lynn Chong's term, which should be 2015. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.







    

   12.2 12/10/14 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of December 10, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of December 10, 2014 without corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.











13.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 



 





    









14.0 Selectmen's Reports  






            14.1 Non-public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to enter non-public session at 7:33 p.m. Chair Ober seconded the motion. TA Veloski and AS Rollins were also present. Roll Call vote; Ober: Aye, Nickerson: Aye, Van Tassel: Aye. The BOS reconvened the public session at 7:43 p.m. Chair Ober announced no decisions were made and a vote was taken to seal the minutes.   
 



          



15.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:45 p.m. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, December 23, 2014 @ 8:00 a.m., to sign payroll & accounts payable.      













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, Administrative Specialist

12/17/2014

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


